The Friends of Osterley Park

A Supporters Group for the National Trust

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

HELD ON 15TH MAY 2013 IN THE OLD BREWHOUSE,

OSTERLEY PARK
Present:  Committee members John James (Chairman), Douglas Craik, Michael Doran, Patricia James, Wei Hei Kipling, Joan Mound and John Stacey and 30 Members

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
1.1. Ian and Audrey Conacher, Colin Bell, Peter and Margaret Bush, Nigel Clark, Margaret Friday, Pat Fuller, John and Sarah Livingston,  Colin and Margaret Prior, Marion Warman
2. MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING HELD ON 16TH MAY 2012
2.1. The minutes were agreed nem con as a true and accurate record of the meeting.

3. ADOPTION OF REVISED CONSTITUTION OF THE FRIENDS OF OSTERLEY PARK
3.1. Douglas Craik said that The Friends of Osterley Park was being registered as a small charity in order to enable the claiming of gift aid at 25%.  The wording of the constitution had been changed to meet the requirements of the Charity Commission.  The purposes of the Friends and their work in supporting Osterley Park and House remained the same, but the members of the Committee became Trustees.

3.2. The meeting adopted the revised Constitution, nem con.

4. Chairman’s Report
4.1. John James said that it was his first report since becoming Chairman at the AGM last year.  What had the committee done during the year?  They had met regularly.  At each meeting, Douglas, the Treasurer, had given an updated summary of the accounts.  Regular items which the Friends supported were materials for flower growers and repairs to the battery cars.  Neil Cole had given updates on Osterley Park and House and had provided details of new projects so that we could consider funding.  During the past year, for example, we had agreed to fund the four visits per annum service contract for the buggy and new room signs.  Another important regular agenda item had been the programme for Friends.  This had included:

· A visit to the Old Farmhouse on 27th May,  arranged at the invitation of Patrick and Christine Howard, for which they were thanked
· Trips – to Chartwell on the 4th July and Waddesdon on the 20th September - had been organised by James Law and Graeme McCormack

· London Visits had been organised by Wei Hei Kipling to The British Postal Museum Archive Store, White Lodge in Richmond Park, the Poppy Factory, the Old Palace in Croydon, Barts, The Royal College of Music, the Soane Museum, 575 Wandsworth Road and the Bank of England Museum

· The Friends’ 21st Anniversary Celebration had been held on 18th July, in the Brewhouse.  The speaker had been Hilary McGrady, Regional Director, London and the South East.  We had made a presentation to Ian Conacher, in recognition of his immense contribution to the Friends, of a photograph album of Osterley Park, compiled by John Stacey

· The Autumn Reception had been held on 3rd October when the excellent speaker had been Claire Reed, Collections and Premises Manager

· In November it had been decided to bring together a group of people to organise trips for 2013, and our thanks go to Douglas Craik, the group leader, Patricia Barrett, Peter Bush, Margaret Friday, Pat Herod, James Law, Joan Mound and John Stacey for their work.  Trips had been organised to Ightham Mote on 11th April and Anglesey Abbey on 9th May.  Research was also being carried out on the possibility of a holiday in 2014.

· We had started regular Coffee Mornings for the Friends, with a speaker.  The first was held in November with Andy Eddy, Head Gardener, on designing, planting and maintaining an ornamental vegetable garden for late summer colour; the second in February with Judith Evans on “Real to Reel”, and the third in April with Jeremy Dalton on threats to London trees.  What had been very clear was the depth of knowledge of these staff members and their enthusiasm.

4.2. The Friends had an information stall during the Osterley Weekend held on 23rd and 24th June.  The Friends were also represented at St. Mary’s Church Osterley “Go for Gold” fair on 14th July.  He and Douglas had attended a meeting of the London and South East Region Supporter Groups at The Vyne on 13th November.  Its purpose had been to improve the Trust’s relationship with Supporter Groups and to share the new support arrangements available, the new larger region’s progress, and to provide an opportunity for discussion and sharing ideas.  John Stacey, Patricia James and he had also attended the National Trust AGM at Heelis on 10th November, which had included an excellent presentation by the Chairman, Simon Jenkins.  There had been a long standing ovation for the retiring Director General Dame Fiona Reynolds in acknowledgement of her outstanding service to the National Trust.

4.3. The sad loss of Jim Tickle on the 23rd January had been recorded.  A number of Friends of Osterley Park and Neil Cole attended the service at Mortlake on the 5th February.  Jim had left 40% of the residue of his estate to Osterley Park and House.  Some Friends had been able to attend a tree planting in Jim’s memory, organised by Neil Cole.  If any Friends wished to make a donation in his memory they should speak to John James or to Douglas Craik.  Margaret Friday’s mother had sadly died recently and Margaret had arranged with the House for an owl box with a camera in her memory.

4.4. John James said that there were vacancies on the committee, for a Membership Secretary to take over from him, and for a Publicity Officer, and asked anyone interested to contact him.  Another two people were also needed on the Trips’ group and anyone interested should speak to Douglas.

4.5. John James thanked members of the Friends’ committee: Douglas Craik as Vice-Chairman, multi-tasking as Treasurer, organiser of the 100 Club and leader of the Trips’ group; Wei Hei Kipling had two roles – Editor of the excellent newsletter and London Visits’ Organiser; John Stacey for his wonderful photos for the newsletter and Margaret Friday for her fascinating articles accompanying the photos; Mike Doran and Joan Mound for their contributions to meetings and events and Patricia for the committee minutes.  His also thanked our President Ian Conacher for his continuing support and Neil Cole for attending committee meetings and for his enthusiasm and interest in the Friends.

5. PRESENTATION OF CERTIFIED ACCOUNTS FOR YEAR ENDING 31ST DECEMBER 2012
5.1. Copies of the accounts had been distributed.  Douglas said that income was up on last year.  Net income from Wei Hei Kipling’s London Walks had increased considerably, though this was partly because the income for visits early in 2013 had been received, but payment had not been made for them.

5.2. Public donations, mainly via the buggy “tin” were well up, despite the disappearance of the “tin” on three occasions, but as this was now regularly emptied the loss would be low.  The increase in income from £84 in 2011 to £409 was the result of a notice in the buggy explaining what donations were used for (buggy maintenance).

5.3. The concert heading covered all Osterley events, such as the new coffee mornings which had proved popular, and the income showed that they were well worth organising.

5.4. The three coach excursions run last year had been organised on a no income basis – Graeme, the coach operator, absorbed any profit or loss at his own risk.  In the current year we were running on the old basis and if enough people went on the trips then we might gain a contribution to our donations to the House. 

5.5. The membership subscriptions had been slightly down.  The 100 Club had marginally more net income.

5.6. On Friends’ expenditure, the newsletter and postage costs had been up slightly.  General expenditure, which included wine for members’ free events (like the A.G.M.) and postage other than the newsletter had been down.

5.7. Donations to Osterley House had been slightly up on last year.  There had been regular support for two items, materials for flower growers (which had been up slightly) and repairs to the battery cars, which was down on last year and included a new battery for the last of the cars.  Next year expenditure should be lower without this item.

5.8. There was new regular expenditure of £550 for quarterly maintenance checks of the Customer Courtesy Vehicle (buggy) which would avoid problems that arose in late 2011 when the buggy’s batteries had run out of power.

5.9. £1,000 had gone to providing new room signage.  £225 had also been added to the Reserve Account held by the National Trust which we could use for donations at any time, giving a total held there of £2,113.73.     The net total of income and expenditure was -£49.61 (we aimed to break even or make a small “loss” as this would avoid tax).  The balance sheet, after deductions of cheques not presented, showed £5,974.63.

5.10. Douglas said that 56 subscriptions and 100 Club payments were made by standing order.  This simplified both the collection of income for the Friends and also saved members having to remember to renew and post in their payments.  He would welcome any further additions for next year’s subscriptions.

5.11. Douglas said that the process of becoming eligible for Gift Aid proved somewhat more complex than he had expected, but it was now possible to claim 25% of the membership subscriptions from HM Revenue and Customs (£2 for a single member in 2013).  We had 82 members signed up, but would welcome more.  

5.12. Douglas said that on the 4th August there would be a teddy bear parachute jump.  
5.13. Douglas thanked Patricia Barrett for examining the accounts.  Patricia said how very well the accounts had been kept and that she had complete faith in the Treasurer.  

5.14. The adoption of the certified accounts was proposed by Patrick Howard, seconded by Arthur Spikins and agreed nem con.
6. ELECTION OF TRUSTEES
6.1. All present members of the committee had indicated their willingness to stand for re-election.  Doris Sherwood commented on the fact that committee members had to be members of the National Trust which she thought was rather sad.
6.2. The following were elected:  Douglas Craik, Michael Doran, Margaret Friday, John James, Patricia James, Wei Hei Kipling, Joan Mound and John Stacey.

7. APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT EXAMINER OF THE ACCOUNTS
7.1. Patricia Barrett was proposed by John James, seconded by Andrea Cameron and appointed nem con.  Patricia Barrett was thanked for all the work she did for the Friends.

8. MEMBERSHIP SUBSCRIPTION
8.1. Douglas Craik said that the current subscription was £8 for one person and £14 for two people at the same address.  It was proposed to increase the cost to £10 for one person and £16 for two people at the same address.  A major part of the cost of running the Friends was the printing and distribution of the Newsletter, roughly 75% over the last 4 years.  That was why the subscription for two people at the same address (and therefore one newsletter) was set at a lower level than double the single membership.  The subscription was last raised in April 2010, having been agreed at the 2009 A.G.M., and costs, particularly postage, had increased considerably since then.  As any change in subscription would involve a re-signing of Standing Orders and a replacement of membership application forms, the committee believed that it would be best to have infrequent increases, though this meant each would be a step change, catching up on several years of inflation.
8.2. Barrie Pyle said that it was a good suggestion that there should be less frequent larger increases rather than small, more frequent rises.  Douglas said that those already paying by standing order would be invited to sign a new agreement to replace the existing standing order.  

8.3. In answer to a question, Douglas said that direct debits had been considered but it would be more complicated for the organisation.

8.4. Douglas Craik proposed the increase in subscriptions to £10 for one person and £16 for two people at the same address, seconded by Pat Herod and agreed nem con.  

9. 100 CLUB REPORT
9.1. Douglas Craik said that net income from the 100 Club had been similar to that in 2012; there had been some £800 in prizes and £800 which could be used for the House.  For this draw there would be three prizes of £20, £40 and £100.  The draw was made.
10. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
10.1. A question was asked about whether gift aid had to be declared on tax returns.  Douglas Craik said that if the gift aid declaration was signed, you did not have to declare anything.  However, if you paid higher rate tax you could reduce your tax bill by declaring that you made gift aided donations.    
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